
 

 
LEGISLATIVE REPORT 

The Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2018  

This is a summary of the Omnibus Spending Bill for the United States Federal Government 

signed into law by President Donald Trump on March 23, 2018. The summary highlights only 

the Department of Defense and the Department of Veterans Affairs. 

Department of Defense 

The bill increased the budget of the Department of Defense by $61 billion. Military employees 

will receive an increase in pay of 2.4 percent.  

• Added funding for approximately 17,000 more active duty troops and 10,000 more reserve 
troops in 2018. 

• Included $34.4 billion for defense health and family programs, $359 million for cancer 
research, $125 million for research of traumatic brain injury and mental health, and $287 
million for prevention of sexual assault and responses to sexual assault.  

• The Department of Defense is now prohibited from spending more than 25 percent of its 
budget during the last two months of the fiscal year. Previously, the Department of Defense 
was limited to 20 percent.  

• The Department of Defense is now allowed to reallocate to $20 million of its budget without 
notifying Congress. Previously, the threshold was $15 million.  

• The United States Army Corps of Engineers' budget was increased by $789 million.  

 

Veterans Administration 

• Military personnel with an other-than-honorable discharge are required to have a mental 
health screening before departure.  

• The United States Department of Veterans Affairs will offer mental health support to all 
veterans with at least 100 days of service in active duty, experienced sexual assault while 
serving, experienced trauma while serving, or operated an unmanned aerial vehicle.  

• The United States Department of Veterans Affairs will allow veterans with other-than-
honorable discharges to access its emergency rooms for urgent mental health care.  

• Veterans with other-than-honorable discharges may appeal for discharge upgrades.  

• Veterans are eligible to may receive care at private-sector medical offices if deemed 
appropriate by a medical provider.  

• The United States Department of Veterans Affairs must provide information on eligibility for 
benefits to affected veterans within six months of the bill's passage. Veterans must be able 
to call a phone number for more information. Usage of care must be tracked and reported to 
Congress.  
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VA Updates the Disability Rating Schedules 

 

The VA is updating the disability rating schedule involving skin conditions, dental and oral 

conditions, endocrine related conditions, gyn and breast disorders, and eye conditions.  

The process is called the VA Schedule for Rating Disabilities (VASRD, or Rating Schedule). The 

VASRD is the collection of federal regulations used by Veterans Benefits Administration claims 

processors to evaluate the severity of disabilities and assign disability ratings. 

 The VA is in the process of updating all 15 body systems of the VASRD to reflect modern 

medicine more accurately and provide clearer rating decisions. 

“VA remains committed to providing Veterans the benefits they have earned at the highest 

quality,” said VA Secretary Robert Wilkie. “With modern medicine advancing at a rapid rate, it’s 

important to ensure VA’s disability rating schedule and rating decisions reflect these 

advancements.” 

During the new skin rating schedule no conditions were removed from the list. However, several 

diagnostic codes were restructured or revised. The complete list of updates to the rating 

schedule for skin conditions is now available online to participants. Claims pending prior to 

August 13 will be considered under both the old and new rating criteria, and whichever criteria 

are more favorable to the Veteran will be applied. Veterans who filed claims filed on or after 

August 13 will be rated under the new rating schedule.  

By updating the rating schedule for these conditions, VA claims processors can make more 

consistent decisions with greater ease and ensure Veterans understand these decisions. This 

process should provide increased benefits throughout the system. 
 

Congressional Help in the Opioid Crisis 

H.R. 6082, The Overdose Prevention and Patient Safety Act is a bipartisan bill that expands the 

circumstances under which medical records relating to substance use disorders (SUD) can be 

disclosed to healthcare providers, plans, and health care clearing houses, thereby enabling 

medical professionals to access that information when treating patients. Such disclosures must 

be made in accordance with the HIPAA privacy regulations and the bill prohibits any entity from 

discriminating against an individual on the basis of information contained in substance abuse 
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medical records. This bill simply provides a platform that exchanges health care information 

within the health care system to produce better outcomes for the affected patients 

The bill overcomes prior federal confidentiality laws enacted in 1970 related to substance use 

disorders. It recognizes that individuals with SUD had been avoiding getting medical help for 

fear of discrimination if the records became public. Existing current restrictions on medical 

records dealing with opioid use disorders and associated treatments are hindering health care 

providers’ ability to effectively treat patients, especially patients they are seeing for the first time 

or patients they are seeing under emergency situations.  

According to the Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Administration (SAMHSA), 

integrating mental health, substance abuse, and primary care services produces the best 

outcomes and proves the most effective approach to caring for people with multiple health care 

needs. In addition, this approach serves as a significant strike against the existing opioid 

epidemic. However, prior confidentiality laws (Part 2 HIPPA) served as a barrier for initiatives 

that promote enhanced access and care continuity. Access to a patient’s entire medical record, 

including addiction records, helps ensure that health providers and organizations have all the 

information necessary for safe, effective, high quality treatment, and care coordination that 

addresses all of a patient’s unique health needs. An extraordinary array of organizations 

hospitals, physicians, patient advocates, and substance use treatment providers have clearly 

expressed that existing federal addiction privacy law is actively interfering with case 

management and care coordination efforts. 

This bill effectively removes these major barriers to treatment effectiveness for these patients 

and is another thrust against this major health care issue facing the country today. 

 

Veterans Choice Program (VCP) 

The Veterans Choice Program is one of several programs through which a Veteran can receive 

care from a community provider, paid for by the Department of Veterans Affairs (VA). For 

example, if a Veteran needs an appointment for a specific type of care, and VA cannot provide 

the care in a timely manner or the nearest VA medical facility is too far away or too difficult to 

get to, then a Veteran may be eligible for care through the Veterans Choice Program. 

To use the Veterans Choice Program, Veterans must receive prior authorization from VA to 

receive care from a provider that is part of VA’s VCP network of community providers. The 

authorization is based on specific eligibility requirements and discussions with the Veteran’s VA 

provider. VA must authorize care that is needed beyond the scope of the first authorization. 
 

Eligibility 

Veterans may be eligible to receive care through the Veterans Choice Program based 

on one or more of the following conditions: 



• VA can’t provide the services the Veteran needs 

• VA can’t make an appointment for the Veteran at the nearest VA medical facility within 30 
days of the clinically indicated date (the date the Veteran and their VA provider agree 
should be the next date the Veteran is seen for care)—or, if VA can’t determine this 
date—the date the Veteran prefers to be seen next 

• Veteran lives more than 40 miles (driving distance) from the nearest VA medical facility 
with a full-time primary care physician 

• Veteran has to travel by air, boat, or ferry to get to the nearest VA medical facility 

• Veteran faces an excessive burden in traveling to the nearest VA medical facility (such as 
geographic challenges, environmental factors, or a health problem that makes it hard for 
you to travel) 

The VA will work with the Veteran to determine eligibility based on the above conditions and the 

Veteran’s specific circumstances. 
 


